MINUTES OF THE MARYLAND STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION

Tuesday – Wednesday

July 22-23, 2003

Maryland State Board of Education

200 W. Baltimore Street

Baltimore, Maryland 21201






   The Maryland State Board of Education met in regular session on

Tuesday, July 22, 2003 and Wednesday, July 23, 2003 at the Maryland State Education building.  The following members were in attendance:  Ms. Jo Ann T.Bell, Vice President; Dr. Philip Benzil; Mr. Calvin Disney; Rev. Clarence Hawkins; Mr. Walter Levin; Dr. Karabelle Pizzigati; Dr. Edward Root; Dr. Maria C. Torres-Queral;  Dr. John Wisthoff; Christopher Caniglia, and Dr. Nancy S. Grasmick, Secretary/Treasurer and State Superintendent of Schools.  Late arrival on Tuesday only:  Mr. Dunbar Brooks.  Absent both days: Ms. Marilyn Maultsby, President.  Absent Wednesday only:  Rev. Clarence Hawkins.  

   Valerie V. Cloutier, Principal Counsel, Assistant Attorney General and the following staff members were present:  Dr. A. Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent for Administration; Mr. Richard Steinke, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration; Dr. Ron Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy; and Mr. Anthony L. South, Executive Director to the State Board.  

ANOUNCEMENTS
   Ms. Bell announced that Ms. Maultsby, due to heath reasons, she will not be able to attend this meeting of the State Board.  She also said that Ms. Maultsby had asked her to announce that, for personal reasons, Ms. Maultsby would be resigning her seat on the State Board effective hursday, July 24, 2003.   

Ms. Bell extended sympathy on behalf of the State Board to Rev. Hawkins on the death of his sister, Mrs. Carolyn Jones.

INTRODUCTION OF

   Ms. Bell welcomed two new Board members.  They are Mr. Calvin

NEW BOARD 


Disney and Dr. Maria C. Torres-Queral.  They will serve until 2007.

MEMBERS
She also welcomed Christopher J. Caniglia, a student at Thomas Stone High School in Charles County, as the new student Board member.  He will serve until June 2004.

CONSENT AGENDA

   Upon motion by Mr. Levin, seconded by Dr. Wisthoff, and                        

ITEMS



with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the consent






agenda items as follows: 

(In Favor – 10):


Approval of Minutes of June 24-25, 2003 


Personnel (copy attached to these minutes)


Budget Adjustments


Permission to Publish:  



COMAR 13A.06.01 (AMEND)



Programs for Food and Nutrition


Additional National Board Candidates, 2003-2004 Fee


     Incentive Program

CUT SCORES


   Mr. Gary Heath, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of

FOR MSA                                          Planning, Results and Information Management, reviewed the

comprehensive process used to recommend cut scores for the

Maryland School Assessments (MSA).  Mr. Heath stated that No 

Child Left Behind (NCLB) requires that states establish performance

standards for assessments and other academic measures to gauge the 

performance of students, school systems, and the State.  The law 

requires that all students meet the “proficient” performance standard 

by the year 2014.    

   Mr. Heath reviewed the process and the final recommendations that

were reached.  He reported that during the week of July 13th, MSDE 

convened approximately 300 Maryland educators, stakeholders,

public officials, and testing experts, to develop recommendations for 

student performance on the Maryland School Assessments (MSA) 

and to reach consensus on the level of performance that they felt 

should be expected of all Maryland students in grades, 3, 5, 8 and 10 

in  reading and mathematics by the end of the 2013-2014 school year.  

The Standards Setting unit of CTB/McGraw-Hill provided technical 

oversight for the content reviews and conducted the reviews using the 

Bookmark standard setting procedure.

An additional panel was convened to review the Independence Mastery Assessment Program (IMAP) and to reach agreement on the level of performance that should be expected of all severely disabled students participating in the IMAP assessment by the end of the 2013-2014 school year.  

   Mr. Heath indicated that MSDE staff met with Dr. Grasmick 

to assist her in a review of the recommendations of the content teams, 

the psychometric panel, and the review and articulation panel.  

CUT SCORES


   The recommended performance standards are as follows:

FOR MSA & IMAP
(continued)
Recommended performance standards for the Reading Maryland School Assessment:





Cut Scores



Scale Score for Proficient         Scale Score for Advanced

Grade 3
           

336
                               458

Grade 5
           

376
                               464

Grade 8
           

390
                               470

Grade 10
           

374
                               415

Recommended performance standards for the Mathematics Maryland School Assessment:      
             











Cut Scores









Scale Score for Proficient        Scale Score for Advanced






Grade 3


379


        441






Grade 5
          

392


        453






Grade 8


407


        444






Grade 10


411


        447

Independence Mastery Assessment Program (IMAP) Performance Standards

Starting
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    Upon motion by Dr. Wisthoff, seconded by Rev. Hawkins, and with unanimous approval, the State Board approved the cut scores for reading and mathematics performance for grades 3, 5, 8 and 10.  (In Favor – 10)



   Upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Dr Wisthoff, 


and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the               


cut scores for IMAP.  (In Favor – 10)


GRADUATION RATE

   Mr. Heath provided a review of the graduation rate standard

STANDARD



setting process.  No Child Left Behind (NCLB) requires that states 

SETTING
develop and annually calculate the graduation rate of high schools as part of Adequate Yearly Progress (AYP) requirements of NCLB.  

Mr. Heath reviewed the process used to calculate the high school graduation rate. The high school graduation rate is calculated by counting the number of students who graduate each year and dividing that by the number of students who graduate plus dropouts from the previous four years.  MSDE convened a group of educators and stakeholders to examine graduation rate data from the graduating class of 2002 and to recommend the graduation rate expected of all Maryland high schools, school systems, and the state by 2014.  Their recommendation was reviewed by the Standard Setting Review and Articulation Committee and then forwarded to the State Superintendent.

The recommendation for the Maryland High School Graduation Rate Performance Standard is 90%.

Upon motion by Dr. Benzil, seconded by Mr. Levin, and with unanimous approval, the State Board adopted the graduation performance rate standard.  (In Favor – 10) 

STATUS REPORT


   Dr. Grasmick reported that she has been engaged in a mediation 

ON ALLEGANY


process because of an appeal that had been filed to prevent the 

COUNTY



immediate consolidation of students to Beall High School in Allegany 

MEDIATION


County.  There was agreement among the parties that consolidation

was necessary given the declining population in the high schools in Allegany County, but the timing of the consolidation was at issue.  

   Dr. Grasmick reported that a Memorandum of Agreement has been agreed upon.  A group will be working on the design and construction phase of a new high school in Allegany County.  Dr. Grasmick will also meet with the Commissioners of Allegany County to discuss some of the costs associated with the local requirements for funding during the design phase of the project. 

FEDERAL



   Ms. Nathanson, Federal Legislative Liaison, reported on the status

LEGISLATIVE


of federal legislation.  The House has approved the IDEA (Individuals

UPDATE



with Disabilities Education Act) reauthorization bill.  On the Senate 






side, the IDEA bill should be voted on this month.

Ms. Nathanson reported that final approval of the Workforce


Reinvestment and Adult Education Act is expected in the Senate





The bill has already passed the House. The Education Appropriations

 

bill has been approved by the House and is pending in the Senate.

FEDERAL 



A letter has been sent to the Maryland delegation expressing the State LEGISLATIVE 


Board’s position that additional funding be included in the

UPDATE



Appropriations Bill for No Child Left Behind (NCLB) and the (continued)



Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA).   

PRESIDENT’S


   Dr. Pizzigati attended some of the sessions on the cut score

DISCUSSION
standard setting process.  She attended the Maryland Association of Boards of Education meeting for new board members. Dr. Pizzigati also attended the Teachers of the Year boat ride.


   Mr. Levin attended a session of the cut score standard setting process.


   Dr. Wisthoff attended a session of the cut score standard setting process.  He also attended the Teachers of the Year boat ride.


   Dr. Benzil announced that two of the State Board’s three nominations for National Association of State Boards of Education (NASBE) awards were winners:  Mr. Robert Marshall, The Friend of Education Award and Delegate Howard P. Rawlings, Policy Leader of the Year Award.


   Dr. Root attended the Teachers of the Year boat ride.


   Rev. Hawkins introduced the Lieutenant Governor at the annual conference of Eastern Shore superintendents and board members. He spoke at the Tidewater Inn to a group of retired teachers from Talbot County.  


   Mr. Brooks attended the Teachers of the Year boat ride.


   Ms. Bell attended the Teachers of the Year boat ride.  She attended a meeting of the conference committee for the Maryland Association of Boards of Education (MABE).  Ms. Bell reminded State Board members that the annual conference of the National Association of State Boards of Education (NASBE) will be held in Baltimore.  She has met with a couple of superintendents about retired/rehired teachers.


   Mr. Disney attended the National Association of State Boards of Education (MABE) orientation for new Board members.   He attended the Teachers of the Year boat ride.  Mr. Disney has been asked to participate on a panel on board relationships with local governments at the Maryland Association of Counties (MACO) conference.


   Dr. Torres-Queral attended the Teachers of the Year boat ride

 
   Mr. Caniglia attended the Teachers of the Year boat ride.

`PRESIDENT’S
   Dr. Grasmick announced that the Career and Technology student 

DISCUSSION
organizations have won 9 medals at the national conference.  She also

(continued)
announced that Ms. Cloutier has been awarded an exceptional service award by the Attorney General’s Office.

RECESS AND


   Pursuant to §10-503(a)(1)(i) & (iii) and §10-508(a)(1), (7) & (8)

EXECUTIVE 


of the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and

SESSION
upon motion by Dr. Root, seconded by Dr. Wisthoff, and with unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board o Education met in closed session on Tuesday, July 22, 2003, in Conference Room 1 at the Maryland State Department of Education.  The executive session commenced at 11:50 a.m.


   The following members were in attendance:  Jo Ann T. Bell; Philip Benzil; Dunbar Brooks; Calvin Disney; Clarence Hawkins; Walter Levin; Karabelle Pizzigati; Edward Root; Maria Torres-Queral; John Wisthoff; Christopher Caniglia; Nancy S. Grasmick; A. Skipp Sanders; Richard Steinke; Ron Peiffer; Valerie V. Cloutier; and Anthony South. 

The State Board deliberated the following appeals and the decisions of these cases will be announced publicly:

(
Andrews, et al and Bonnie Roche, et al v. Howard County Board of Education – elementary and middle school redistricting  

(
In the Matter of CCPS Driver’s Education Program – challenges to legality of program

(
Bertram Miller v. Baltimore County Board of Education – denial of health claim reimbursement request

(
Janis Zink Sartucci v. Montgomery County Board of Education – Chinese Immersion admissions’ policy change

The State Board also authorized the issuance of three pending opinions.

At 12:15 p.m., Dr. Grasmick, Dr. Sanders, Mr. Steinke and Ms. Cloutier left the executive session.  The State Board discussed an internal management matter.  The State Board took no action on this matter.

RECESS AND


   At 12:40 p.m., Dr. Grasmick, Dr. Sanders, Mr. Steinke, and Ms.

EXECUTIVE



Cloutier reentered the executive session.  Dr. Grasmick and Ms.

SESSION



Cloutier discussed certain legal issues that were raised during a 

(continued)
retreat for the Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners.  The State Board took no action on these issues.


   Dr. Grasmick and Ms. Cloutier discussed certain legal issues that have arisen in the Vaughn G. special education case in the United States District Court.  The State Board took no action on this matter.


   Dr. Grasmick discussed certain budget matters regarding the Baltimore City Public School System.  The State Board asked Dr. Grasmick to have the CFO for the Baltimore City Public School System provide quarterly reports to the State Board on the status of the budget.


   Dr. Grasmick and Ms. Bell discussed a budget issue involving the Prince George’s County Public School system.  The State Board took no action on this matter.


   Dr. Grasmick discussed an issue involving a request to remove certain local board members.  Ms. Cloutier reviewed for the Board the statutory requirements for the removal of appointed Board members.  The State Board took no action on this matter.


   Dr. Grasmick briefly described certain personnel matters that will be impacted by the State’s budget deficit.  The State Board took no action on this matter.


   Dr. Grasmick discussed a personnel matter with the State Board.  The State Board took no action on this matter.


   The executive session concluded at 1:40 p.m.

LEGAL



   The Board was scheduled to hear oral argument in the following

ARGUMENT



case:







Andrews et al v. Howard County Board of Education

Ms. Cloutier announced that the parties have waived their right to oral argument before the Board.

PUBLIC



   The Board heard comments from the following persons:

COMMENT








Jerome Dancis








Nancy Griffin








Tessa Lowe

ELECTION OF


   Dr. Grasmick indicated that State Law requires that each July the

BOARD 



State Board elect new officers to serve for a one year term.

OFFICERS






   Upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Dr. Wisthoff, and with

unanimous approval, the State Board elected Dr. Edward Root to serve as President.  (In Favor – 11)

Upon motion by Mr. Levin, seconded by Dr. Benzil, and with unanimous approval, the State Board elected Ms. Jo Ann T. Bell to serve as Vice President.  (In Favor – 11)

ADOPTION OF


   Upon motion by Rev. Hawkins, seconded by Mr. Brooks, the State

BOARD MEETING


Board adopted the meeting calendar for 2004.  (In Favor – 11)

CALENDAR FOR

2004

COMAR



   Mr. William Burroughs, Specialist in Athletics, Division of 

13A.06.03 (AMEND)


Instruction, reviewed this proposed amended regulation.  The

INTERSCHOLASTIC

proposed amendments would allow for three games in one week to

ATHLETICS IN


be scheduled twice during the regular season in basketball, field

THE STATE



hockey, lacrosse, soccer, and volleyball.  The proposal does not







extend the season or add to the number of contests.

Upon motion by Mr. Levin, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati, and with unanimous approval, the State Board adopted the proposed amendments.  (In Favor – 11)

REPORT ON



   Dr. Lawrence Leak, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of

HIGHLY



Certification and Accreditation, and Ms. Lori Hopkins, Principal

OBJECTIVE



Counsel, Attorney General’s Office, provided an update on efforts to

UNIFORM STATE


ensure that Maryland has highly qualified teachers consistent with

STANDARDS FOR


the No Child Left Behind Act (NCLB).

EVALUATIONS

Dr. Leak stated that NCLB requires each local education agency receiving assistance under Title I, Part A to hire on or after January 8, 2002 only teachers that are “highly qualified” to teach in any program supported by Title I, Part A funds.  NCLB requires MSDE to develop a plan to ensure that all teachers teaching in core academic subjects in Maryland meet these requirements by the end of the 2005-2006 

school year.

Dr. Leak indicated that COMAR regulations have been amended to permit professionally certified teachers to add an endorsement to their current, valid certificates by passing a state assessment in the area they teach and four content tests were adopted for middle school teachers.  NCLB provides options for veteran teachers to become highly qualified.  One option is to pass the Highly Objective Uniform State Standard of Evaluation (HOUSSE).  

REPORT ON



   The draft MD HOUSSE has been designed to provide veteran HIGHLY OBJECTIVE

teachers multiple ways to demonstrate competency.  The draft

UNIFORM STATE


model for HOUSSE is a rubric that allows teachers to review their STANDARDS FOR


professional portfolio, academic credits, awards, publications, in-EVALUATIONS


service credit 
and satisfactory experience to allow them to (continued)



accumulate 100 points to demonstrate that they are highly qualified.

It also acknowledges  teachers who achieve national certification from

the National Board of Professional Teaching Standards as highly 

qualified.

Dr. Leak has been meeting with the USDE who urged very strongly to move slowly on HOUSSE adoption because additional guidance with respect to middle schools teachers, teachers in rural schools and rural areas, and veteran teachers would be issued in the fall.  The USDE has developed a strategy to help states meet the highly qualified teacher requirement and have announced the establishment of a Teaching Assistance Core that will be available to states on a voluntary basis to help them think through the issues of implementing the highly qualified teacher definition.

ISSUING ONE-TIME

   Dr. Ronald Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent, Office of

WAIVERS OF NCLB

Academic Policy, reviewed this waiver option.  Maryland was granted

TEACHER



Ed-Flex authority to waive selected federal requirements, subject to REQUIREMENTS


the conditions and restrictions in the Education Flexibility Partnership

FOR TITLE I   


Act of 1999.  This authority is designed to help local school systems

SCHOOLS



and schools carry out educational reforms and raise the achievement 

levels of all children by providing increased flexibility in the 

implementation of federal ESEA programs in exchange for enhanced 

accountability for the performance of students.  

   Dr. Peiffer indicated that due to the shortage of high-quality, certified teachers in Maryland, schools systems are having difficulty hiring teachers that meet the federal requirements for highly qualified teachers in Title I schools.  Local school systems could apply for a waiver and use the extra year to continue recruitment and professional development efforts to meet the criteria in time for the 2004-2005 school year.

   In order to receive a waiver, local school systems would need to submit to the State Superintendent a written request that includes an explanation of why their efforts to recruit and re-deploy highly qualified teachers to Title I schools was not sufficient.  They would also need to provide a list of schools for which the waiver is being requested.  Waivers cannot be requested for Title I schools identified for school improvement or corrective action.

ISSUING ONE-TIME

   Upon motion by Mr. Levin, seconded by Rev. Hawkins, and with 

WAIVERS OF NCLB

unanimous approval, the State Board invoked Maryland’s authority as
TEACHER



an Ed-Flex state and authorized the State Superintendent to grant, on  

REQUIREMENTS


a case-by-case basis, requests from local school systems for a one- 

FOR TITLE I


year waiver of the NCLB highly qualified teacher requirements for

SCHOOLS



Title I schools.   (In Favor – 11)

(continued)

MARYLAND



   Mr. Richard Steinke, Deputy State Superintendent, Office of  

CHARTER



Instruction and Academic Acceleration, and Ms. Karen Dates, 

SCHOOLS



Executive Assistant to the State Superintendent, Office of the State

Superintendent, reviewed the MSDE model policy as it relates to public charter schools.  

   Mr. Steinke stated that the Maryland Public Charter School Act of 2003 authorized the creation of public charter schools in Maryland.  It also requires MSDE and local boards of education to develop policies and procedures to assist interested parties in establishing public charter schools in Maryland.  Currently, the only charter school in Maryland is the Monocacy Valley Montessori Charter School in Frederick County.

   Mr. Steinke indicated that local boards of education will be able to use the Maryland Public Charter Schools Model Policy and Resource Guide, to develop their local policy statements and a more extensive set of operational procedures to implement the new law.  

Ms. Dates provided a review of the four major sections of the Model Policy and Resource Guide:  (1) Maryland Public Charter Schools Act; (2) Organizing to Assist Public Charter School Development; (3) Completing the Public Charter School Application; and, (4) Frequently Asked Questions (FAQs).  

Upon motion by Mr. Levin, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati, the State Board approved this draft model policy with the understanding that a final version will be submitted to them.  (In Favor – 11)

ADJOURNMENT
   Upon motion by Ms. Bell, seconded by Mr. Disney, the State Board adjourned at 4:10 p.m.

RECONVENED
   The State Board reconvened on Wednesday, July 23, 2003 at 

9:00 a.m.

RECRUITMENT


   Dr. Bonnie Copeland, Interim CEO, Baltimore City Public Schools,

UPDATE FROM


and Dr. Sheila Dudley, Director, Human Resources, Baltimore City

BCPS  



Public Schools, provided an update on recruitment efforts.

RECRUITMENT


   Ms. Dudley stated that the system has increased the use of

UPDATE FROM


technology in order to effectively market teaching opportunities in

BCPS
Baltimore City.  The Board viewed a brief segment of a CD that has

(continued)
been developed by one of the students to help market the school system and the City of Baltimore.  The system has launched their application process on-line and currently has 5,000 electronic applications on file.  Principals can review applications electronically and contact applicants directly for interview.  They also have 55 recruiters who continue to visit colleges for the traditional on-site recruitment efforts.


   Ms. Dudley reported that BCPSS has secured a $1.3 million five-year grant to fund the Baltimore City Teacher Residency Program. 


   In order to ensure that more teachers become certified, the system has aligned their certification database with the MSDE certification evaluation which has helped facilitate monitoring the status of teacher certification.  This tracking has assisted in routinely notifying teachers of renewal requirements and certification status in a timely manner.  They have trained two staff members as certification auditors.  At the end of the past school year, 150 teachers were released due to of their failure to follow through for certification or allowing their certification to lapse.


   Ms. Dudley indicated that the system continues to develop efforts to retain new teachers.  New teachers are mentored for the first two years in the system.  Also, new teachers attend a summer school classroom and work directly with veteran teachers. 

   The system has conducted a comprehensive survey of teachers who have left the system and the results indicate that leadership in the school was one of the primary factors impacting the decision to leave.

DESIGNATION
   Dr. Grasmick provided a review of this proposed action.  The new

OF BCPSS
Public School Standards regulations include a provision that, “for the

AS SYSTEM IN
2003-04 school year, the State Board shall identify for corrective

CORRECTIVE
action any local school system that as of January 8, 2002, has had

ACTION AND
25% or more of its schools under local and State reconstitution for 

PROPOSED 
more than 3 school years.”  Under this regulation, BCPSS qualified as

MEASURES
a “system in corrective action”.


   Dr. Grasmick is recommending the following actions be taken by the BCPSS:


Conduct Curriculum Audit – Ensure that the Baltimore City curriculum is adequately aligned with the Maryland Content Standards and the Core Learning Goals associated with state assessment programs.  

DESIGNATION
Align Professional Development -- Align professional development

OF BCPSS AS
for the schools and principals with the curriculum and other

SYSTEM IN
requirements of staff.  The realignment should produce a clear plan

CORRECTIVE
that is yearlong, comprehensive, job-embedded, and based on

ACTION AND
research specific to principals’ needs.

PROPOSED

MEASURES 
Develop Plan to Meet Highly Qualified Teacher Requirement -- In 

(continued)
keeping with the goal of aligning professional development, develop a plan to show how Baltimore City Public Schools will meet the new federal requirement that all public school teachers be highly qualified by 2005-2006 school year.  The plan should include discussion of recruitment and retention efforts as well as professional development and certification initiatives designed to move existing teachers and paraprofessionals to the NCLB standards.


Enact principal evaluation system -- In keeping with the goal of aligning professional development, review and revise the evaluation instrument and process for principals to ensure that it places instructional leadership as the priority criterion for principal performance.


Establish a Special CEO District for Low-Performing Middle 

Schools  -- Using the model that is currently in place, establish a special district that groups low performing middle schools under a new Area Executive Officer that will report directly to the Interim CEO.  Middle Schools given priority for inclusion in this cluster should be those schools in corrective action which are not already part of district reform efforts and are continuing to show lack of satisfactory student achievement.

Establish a Special CEO District for a Pre-K to 12 Feeder Cluster -- 

Establish a special district that groups the following elementary, middle and high schools into a feeder cluster to be managed by a new Area Executive Office who will report directly to the Interim CEO:


Dr. Raynor Brown ES


Abbotston ES


Collington Square ES


Brehms Lane ES


Hamilton MS


Thurgood Marshall ME


Northeast MS


#40 Lake Clifton/Eastern HS


Lake Clifton/Fairmount Harford


Lake Clifton/Thurgood Marshall

   Dr. Grasmick has discussed these recommendations with the Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners at their retreat.  The system does have an opportunity to appeal this designation within 10 days.  However, Dr. Patricia Welch, President, Baltimore City Board

DESIGNATION 


of School Commissioners has indicated they have no desire to pursue OF BCPSS 



an appeal of this designation.   

AS SYSTEM IN

CORRECTIVE
   Dr. Bonnie Copeland, Interm CEO, Baltimore City Public School 

ACTION AND
System, stated that discussions on these recommendations have been 

PROPOSED
a collaborative effort between the System and MSDE. 

MEASURES

(continued)
   Upon motion by Dr. Benzil, seconded by Mr. Levin, and with unanimous approval, the State Board accepted the designation of Baltimore City Public Schools as a system in corrective action and approved the recommended specified corrective actions. 

(In Favor – 11)

FY 2003
   Ms. Mary Clapsaddle, Assistant State Superintendent for Finance;

BUDGET
Mr. Steve Brooks, Chief, Budget Branch, Division of  Business

PROPOSAL 
Services; and Mr. Carroll Kozlowski, Deputy Chief, Budget Branch, Division of Business Services, discussed the proposed budget request.  

   Ms. Clapsaddle indicated that cuts were made in the FY 2003 budget.  State agencies will not know the extent of additional cuts in the FY 2004 budget until the Board of Public Works meets on July 30th.  Ms. Clapsaddle stated that the highest priority for the FY 2005 budget is full funding for the Bridge to Excellence Program.

   For FY 2005, state agencies were not given an opportunity to submit current services budget requests.  These requests are ongoing obligations or new services required by legislation.  MSDE felt the need to include those programs established by new legislation that would normally fall into this definition.  If these items are not provided by the Department of Budget and Management in the agency’s base General Fund budget, they will have to be considered as part of the budget enhancement process.

   Ms. Clapsaddle reviewed each budget enhancement request.  The total budget enhancement request for FY 2005 is $16 million.

OPINIONS
   Ms. Cloutier announced the following opinions:

(  03-24
Coalition for Balanced Excellence in Education et al v. Anne Arundel County Board of Education – This appeal involved a challenge to the decision in Anne Arundel County to implement new scheduling models in the middle and high schools.  The State Board has found that there were no violations of its earlier opinion and no violation of the Bridge to Excellence requirements or the Master Plan requirements and has upheld the local board. 

OPINIONS

(  03-25
Thomas Marsh v. Allegany County Board of
(continued)
Education – The appeal is for a long term redistricting decision made in November in Allegany County.  The State Board has adopted the findings of fact and conclusions of the ALJ and thereby affirms the local board decision.

                                                                          (  03-26
Normal L. Nichols v. Caroline County Board of Education – This is an employee termination appeal.  The State Board has adopted the ALJ’s recommendation affirming the local board decision.

                                                                            (  03-27
Linda B. Smoot v. Charles County Board of Education – This appeal is a student suspension.  The State Board has found no due process violations or other illegalities in the proceedings and therefore affirmed the disciplinary action.

ADJOURNMENT                                   Upon motion by Dr. Wisthoff, seconded by Ms. Bell, the State 

                                                   Board adjourned at 11:00 a.m.










Respectfully submitted,










Nancy S. Grasmick










Secretary/Treasurer
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